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July 9, 2020 
 
The Honorable Board of Supervisors 
County Administration Building 
1221 Oak Street 
Oakland, CA 94612 
 
Dear Board Members: 
 
SUBJECT: APPROVE A LETTER OF SUPPORT FROM THE ALAMEDA COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 

FOR THE HEALTH CARE SERVICES AGENCY’S COUNTY COVID-19 VARIANCE ATTESTATION  
 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Approve a Letter of Support for attestation from the Alameda County Board of Supervisors for the 
Health Care Services Agency’s County COVID-19 Variance Attestation 
 
SUMMARY/DISCUSSION 
 
In December 2019, an outbreak of a respiratory illness due to a novel coronavirus (a disease known as 
2019 Novel Coronavirus or COVID-19) was first identified in Wuhan City, Hubei Province, China. Since 
then, the outbreak has spread to more than 210 countries and territories. As of June 15, 2020, the 
number of reported COVID-19 cases has risen to more than 7.8 million confirmed cases and resulted in 
more than 431,500 deaths worldwide. The United States has reported more than 2 million confirmed 
cases and 115,000 deaths with California reporting more than 151,000 cases and 5,089 deaths. 
 
On March 4, 2020, Governor Gavin Newsom proclaimed a state of emergency within the State due to the 
threat posed by the novel coronavirus (COVID-19). On March 10, 2020, your Board adopted the resolution 
ratifying the declaration of a local health emergency by the County Health Officer (File No. 30453; Item No. 
1.1). On March 16, County Public Health Officer issued a Shelter in Place Order directing all individuals to 
shelter in their place of residence except for certain essential services. The Shelter in Place Order has been 
extended and revised to allow incremental reopening of the economy, including the most recent iteration 
issued on June 18, 2020. The orders aim to reduce community transmission, infection, and mortality rates by 
limiting person-to-person interaction.  
 
As one of the first counties in the country to issue Shelter in Place Health Officer orders, Alameda County 
swift and decisive actions prevented thousands of COVID-19 cases and hundreds of deaths. A study by the 
Big Cities Health Coalition and Drexel University estimates that our Health Officer Orders have saved more 
than 7,000 lives and prevented 70,000 hospitalizations across Alameda County.  
 
The Alameda County Health Officer, in alignment with the Health Care Services Agency, intends to submit an 
attestation to the California Department of Public Health for a county variance related to the California 
COVID-19 Resilience Roadmap. Alameda County’s COVID-19 Variance Attestation is a broad look at the 
COVID-19 response thus far. It demonstrates that Alameda County meets the State’s benchmarks and plans 
for: epidemiologic stability of COVID-19, protection of Stage 1 essential workers, testing capacity, 
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containment capacity, hospital capacity, vulnerable populations, sectors and timelines, triggers for adjusting 
modification, and the plan for moving through Stage 2. The attestation requires a letter of support from 
your Board and a draft letter of support is attached. 
 
While our county meets the State’s attestation benchmarks and required plans, we are wary of reopening 
too quickly. To date our reopening decisions have been guided by progress on our five indicators: flat or 
decreasing rates of new cases and hospitalizations, and sufficiency of hospital and surge capacity, testing 
capacity, disease containment, and PPE supply. With Variance Attestation, we will also monitor the 
indicators used by the State.  
 
However, we are deeply concerned about the spike in cases that is being seen around the State, the 
disproportionate impact on communities of color, and the local impact of the outbreak at San Quentin State 
Prison. Our pursuit of variance attestation is to ensure the ability to make local decisions that balance risk 
and protection of our residents with the ability to move forward to open additional sectors of our economy 
only when the data indicate it is safe to do so. We have relied on our data to help inform these decisions and 
will continue to move at a pace that balances risk, safety and socioeconomic needs of our communities.  
 
FINANCING 
 
This recommendation has no fiscal implications and will have no impact on Net County Costs. 
 
VISION 2026 GOAL 
 
Pursuing the State of California COVID-19 county variance attestation requirements to continue the 
reopening process meets the 10X goal pathway of Healthcare for All in support of our shared visions of a 
Thriving & Resilient Population, Safe & Livable Communities and Healthy Environment. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Colleen Chawla, Director    
Health Care Services Agency 
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July 14, 2020  
 
The Honorable Gavin Newsom  
Governor of the State of California  
1303-10th Street, Suite 1173  
Sacramento, CA 95814  
 
Dr. Sonia Y. Angell  
State Public Health Officer and Director California Department of Public Health  
P.O. Box 997377, MS 0500  
Sacramento, CA 95899-7377 
 
Re: Letter of Support for Alameda County’s COVID-19 Variance Attestation  
 
Dear Governor Newsom and Dr. Angell:  
 
The Alameda County Board of Supervisors thanks you for your leadership and support during the COVID-19 
pandemic. This 100-year event will have ripple effects on our residents and economy for years to come, and we 
appreciate your swift and steady management of this slow motion disaster.  
 
Alameda County was among the first counties in the country to issue Health Officer Orders to shelter in place, and 
this early action is estimated to have saved more than 7,000 lives and prevented 70,000 hospitalizations in our 
county. We are proud of this achievement and have taken a cautious and measured approach to reopening our 
economy, balancing COVID-19 risks alongside the health, safety, and socioeconomic needs of our communities.  
 
The Alameda County Health Care Services Agency’s Variance Attestation demonstrates the breadth of our COVID-
19 response, which has four goals: prevent and control the spread of COVID-19; find, test and isolate cases and 
their contacts to prevent further spread; support care for COVID-19 patients; and coordinate an effective 
response. Racial and cultural diversity is an integral characteristic of our county, and community engagement and 
equity principles are infused throughout our response in an effort to mitigate the disproportionate effects of this 
pandemic on communities of color.  
 
Alameda County’s Board of Supervisors, Health Officer, and Health Care Services Agency are aligned in the pursuit 
of the Variance Attestation with caution and reservation. While our county is proceeding with a Variance 
Attestation application, we are wary of reopening too quickly. To date our reopening decisions have been guided 
by progress on our five indicators: flat or decreasing rates of new cases and hospitalizations, and sufficiency of 
hospital and surge capacity, testing capacity, disease containment, and PPE supply. With Variance Attestation, we 
will also monitor the indicators used by the State.  
 
However, we are deeply concerned about the spike in cases that is being seen around the State, the 
disproportionate impact on communities of color, and the local impact of the outbreak at San Quentin State 
Prison. Our support of variance attestation is to ensure the ability to make local decisions that balance risk and 
protection of our residents with the ability to move forward to open additional sectors of our economy only when 
the data indicate it is safe to do so.  
 
Per your public assurances that counties retain local control over the pace and cadence of their reopening plans, 
we anticipate that we will continue to move carefully and deliberately. We look forward to continued partnership 
and collaboration with the State to safely get our residents back to work and our children back to school.  
 
Sincerely,  
Alameda County Board of Supervisors 












